
Spotlight on Albany… 1976 

Being a roving trans journalist in the 1970s took 

me to many interesting and exotic places, 

including … Albany, New York. At that time, 

Albany had a very active chapter of the TVIC 

group (Transvestite Independence Club) run by 

Wilma and Helen Thordsen. They hosted 

monthly meetings for trans folks in their home, 

usually in their well-appointed family room/bar. 

They had quite a following, and it wasn’t 

unusual to have 15-20 trans folks there on any 

given night. Members came from all over New 

York State, New England, New Jersey, 

Pennsylvania, and Canada. They kept their 

members and friends informed by publishing a 

monthly newsletter, the TVIC Journal. It was a 

chatty, informative, and funny publication, and I 

am very glad that copies have been digitized 

and made available at the Digital Transgender 

Archive. 

https://www.digitaltransgenderarchive.net/ 

 

Getting there for me was a haul, made easy by 

Wilma Sharman, an older trans friend of mine. I 

would bus from Philly or New Jersey into 

Manhattan, where Wilma would pick me up, and we would drive to Albany. It always seemed like a holy 

trek to me, like a pilgrimage to a holy site to 

meet my tribe. Crossdressers would either stay in 

a motel nearby where they might change into 

their finery and then make their way to Wilma 

and Helen’s cozy abode for a meal, some 

camaraderie, some music, some liquid libations, 

and most importantly, the sharing of 

experiences, rumors, and news… It’s how we 

connected before these internet days. 

TVIC was an offshoot of Virginia Prince’s FPE (Full 

Personality Expression) group. The FPE had a lot 

of rules and regulations, and tended to attract 

more affluent, middle- and older aged 

“heterosexual transvestites.” FPE was not an open and welcoming place for younger, poorer, and 

transsexual individuals. Conversely, TVIC pitched a big tent that welcomed any and all of us on the trans 

spectrum.  

Figure 1. Pam, Kathy and Elanda at TVIC 

Figure 2. Andrea Malick at TVIC 
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In 1975-76 I visited Albany TVIC on a few occasions, usually along with Wilma Sharman, but also to 

rendezvous with Ariadne Kane, Pam Nolan, and Andrea Malick. I made some amazing friends there, and 

was so impressed with what they were doing, I wrote a piece about TVIC Albany in Female Impersonator 

News. Fortunately, a copy of my article survives, reprinted in the TVIC Journal.  

I can’t say that I ever became a “regular” at Wilma and Helen’s, but I got there when I could, and even 

after almost 50 years, I still think fondly of that group. As I was one of the youngest folks who attended 

TVIC Albany, I’m probably one of the few who survive to tell about it. I am so glad that the Digital Trans 

Archive has preserved many of their newsletters… they are quaint, informative, and worth a read. 

Figure 3. A very travel-exhausted Sandy Mesics (left) with Pam Nolan at TVIC. 



 

 


